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Dear Acting Captain Altorfer:

Our office has completed its review of the materials related to Recommendation 42.3
that have been submitted to us as part of the collaborative reform process. After
reviewing the package and information provided by the Department, the California
Department of Justice finds as follows:

Recommendation 42.3: The SFPD should recognize those district captains engaged in
best practices and use them as peer trainers for other captains.

Response to Recommendation 42.3:

SFPD’s policy on community policing (Department General Order (DGO) 1.08) codifies a
process to recognize district captains engaged in best practices. Under DGO 1.08, the
Department must create an Internal Review Committee, consisting of the Commander
overseeing the Community Engagement Division (CED), the Deputy Chief of the Field
Operations Bureau (FOB), and the Commanders of the Metro and Golden Gate Divisions.
In January of every year, the CED Commander must convene a meeting of this
Committee.As part of that meeting, the FOB Deputy Chief and the Commanders of the
Metro and Golden Gate Divisions must select three district station captains who have
engaged in successful and innovative community policing practices in the prior year.
Those district station captains will then serve as peer-to-peer trainers for other district
station captains and lieutenants for that upcoming year.

DGO 1.08 was only approved by the Police Commission this past February; therefore,
SFPD has not yet had the annual meeting overseen by the CED Commander. SFPD has
nonetheless began to implement parts of the process outlined in DGO 1.08. SFPD
explains that the members of the Internal Review Committee regularly meet as part of
the monthly District Station Captains meetings and in the December 2020 meeting, the
FOB Deputy Chief recognized two Captains. Although not related to substantial




compliance, the California Department of Justice commends the community policing
practices used by the two District Station Captains. They reflect both community
partnerships and innovative and tailored approaches to addressing neighborhood-
specific concerns. As one example, after the San Francisco Unified School District voted
to dissolve its School Resource Officer (SRO) Program, a Captain in the Bayview district
decided to assign those former SROs to serve as community liaisons near a specific
apartment complex that experienced a surge in violence in the first half of 2020. The
Captain received feedback from the community in that area that they appreciated
seeing the same officers on a regular basis, with whom they were on a first name basis.
The Captain observed a decrease in response times to calls for service because officers
were already physically present, as well as decreases in speeding complaints, traffic
collisions, and the number of shots fired by members of the public. As a form of peer-to-
peer training, the two recognized Captains presented at the December District Stations
Captains monthly meeting on their specific community policing strategies.

The Department of Justice finds that SFPD is in substantial compliance with this
recommendation because the Department has identified a framework for recognizing
district station captains. However, the California Department of Justice agrees with
Hillard Heintze that the future, sustained success of this framework requires further
details. Specifically, SFPD needs to further develop its plan on how recognized district
station captains can engage in peer-to-peer training beyond presenting at District
Stations Captains monthly meeting.

Please let us know if you have any questions or would like to discuss these further.

Tanya

Tanya S. Koshy (she/her)
Deputy Attorney General

Civil Rights Enforcement Section
California Department of Justice
1515 Clay Street, Suite 2100
Oakland, CA 94612



Hillard Heintze File Review Recommendation # 42.3

Finding # 42 The SFPD conducts community policing in silos but does not ensure community policing is
systematically occurring across the department.

Recommendation # 42.3 The SFPD should recognize those district captains engaged in best practices and use them
as peer trainers for other captains.

Recommendation Status Complete Partially Complete In Progress
Not Started No Assessment

Summary

The SFPD identifies that part of the responsibility of the Internal Review Committee is for the Deputy Chief of the Field
Operations Bureau (FOB), the Commander of Community Engagement (CED) and the Commanders of Golden Gate and
Metro Divisions to identify district captains who engaged in successful and innovative community policing practices and
utilize them as peer trainers for other captains.

Compliance measures one and two are aligned - in 2020, the Deputy Chief FOB selected 2 captains that engaged in
local best practices for SFPD. One was in the Bayview and one was in Chinatown. These programs were recognized for
their commitment and engagement with the COMPOL strategy and based upon the plan and strategy for the individual
programs recognized. The programs evidenced strong commitment to community policing strategies and identified
success in terms of resident buy in and outcome. The two captains running these programs were recognized in the
December captain’s meeting.

For compliance measure three - the SFPD references that the captains were used to facilitate a discussion on identifying
problems within the district, utilizing the community policing strategic plan to formulate a plan of action and identifying
ways to connect with the community to mutually collaborate. For 2020 forward, the SFPD identifies that under the
community strategic plan, the Internal Review Committee will select three captains who engaged in successful
community policing practices during the prior year and will be used as peer-to- peer trainers. For the two recognized,
2021 is the production year with a high level plan of who will be available to provide trainings.

For compliance measure four - the department identifies the use of the Internal and External Review Committees to
measure progress and specifically, the use of captains has been codified in 1.08. Initially, this would support the
implementation of this recommendation and as written, this meets this compliance measure for this recommendation at
this time. However, for future success the SFPD needs to establish a plan- how and what specifically will the Captains do
to ensure education and sharing and how will the synergy be developed and measured that identifies the added value
and outcome goal for this recommendation. The concept of peer to peer exchange is meant to improve the overall
delivery of community policing services and strategies to ensure growth in all districts in the SFPD. The department
should build a plan and strategy to advance the goal of the policy. Policy is not a plan; it is guidance regarding the
requirements. The Department should fully build out the peer to peer program as part of its ongoing review loop.
Additionally, no other documentation supports this recommendation other than the reference in DGO 1.08. Any robust
plan should have supporting documentation that outlines the work to come.

Note: The DGO attached as support for this review is marked “DRAFT”. This is not consistent with the review team’s

knowledge that this order has been promulgated. Please attached the correct order; if it has not been promulgated, then
please advise the review team.
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